S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th September 2017 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr K Reynolds,  Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney
Public: Mr Ed Weightman, Mr Cliff Kendle and Mr Rob Colwell (Kings Lynn Vancouver Round Table)

APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr M Narborough and County Councillor Mr S Eyre 

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th July 2017, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed, Mr Weightman, Mr Kendle and Mr Colwell to the evenings meeting.

Mr Weightman explained that he is the current Chairman of the Kings Lynn Vancouver Round Table and was attending the meeting along with Mr Kendle and Mr Colwell to thank the Parish Council for allowing them to host their Beer Festival on the Green over the August Bank Holiday weekend.

Mr Weightman stated that the event had proved to be a huge success and said that on Monday 18th September they plan to hand over a cheque for a five figure sum to the Norfolk Hospice. 

Mr Kendle explained that he was the main co-ordinator of the event and said that they had originally expected around two thousand people would attend, however this number ended up at approximately six thousand. 

He added that out of eight thousand pints of beer only sixty six had gone to waste.

Mr Kendle handed a cheque for £500 to the Parish Council as a thank you for using the Green and stated that the Kings Lynn Vancouver Round Table would like to make the event and annual occurrence.
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Mr Price informed the members of the Round Table that following the event the Parish Council had received a number of complaints from residents mainly concerning the noise level, it was said that this had been excessive.

Mr Price said that he had received a telephone call at home at approximately 9.00pm on the Saturday evening from a resident who wished to complain about the noise.

Mr Price explained that when he went outside, he could understand the complaints, he said that he later went on to contact by telephone each resident to apologise on behalf of the Parish Council.

Mr Price went on to say that there were a number of other things that residents had been unhappy about, he said that Nursery Lane was supposed to be an Urban Clearway and was not, resulting in a lot of vehicles parking along the road outside properties.
Mr Kendle explained that the Beer Festival Committee had paid the relevant fees, however the County Council had not erected the necessary signage.
Mr Price said that he had also received reports of rubbish being deposited in resident’s gardens.
Mr Weightman stated that he had personally picked up all the rubbish along Nursery Lane the following morning.

Mr Price informed the members of the Round Table that the matter of a future Beer Festival on the Green would be fully discussed at the Assets Committee meeting on 20th September 2017. He said that the proposal would then go forward to the full Parish Council meeting on 10th October.

Mr Kendle stated that he would be pleased to know the outcome as soon as possible as an annual event takes a huge amount of planning. He said that a meeting would be held with the Borough Councils Licensing and Events Group to ensure that any future event will be the best it can be.
Mr Colwell added that the Round Table would be happy to work with the Parish Council to alleviate any concerns.
After brief discussion, Mr Price said that the Parish Council was pleased that money had been raised for the Charity and confirmed that the Assets Committee would discuss and put forward their proposal to the next full Parish Council meeting. Mr Price invited Mr Weightman, Mr Kendle and Mr Colwell to attend the full Parish Council meeting on 10th October 2017.
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With no other comments, Mr Weightman, Mr Kendle and Mr Colwell left the meeting.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: Cllr Nockolds informed members that Cabinet have agreed to have a Local Lottery with funds going to local good causes. She said that the lottery would be managed by an external company.
Mr Reynolds asked how the lottery funds would be split.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that:
60% would go to good causes

20% would go to the winners

17% would go to the lottery company 

3% VAT

Cllr Nockolds was pleased to report that there has been a 10% increase in people attending the various local events which has been good for the town.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding a new E-Form which is available for people with disabilities to use; she said that following completion of the form, any issues would be passed to a new Disabilities Champion.

It was reported that Council Tax Support for Low Income Families is currently being consulted on.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds said that the Boundary Commission is carrying out a review in order to reduce the number of Borough Councilors from 62 to 54.

It was explained that this is being done to balance out the size of each Ward, so Borough Councilors represent a similar number of residents each.
It was said that the outcome of the review would be known October time.

Mr Wells asked if the Boundary Commission is taking into account that South Wootton village is proposed to increase by 70%.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that they are aware. 

Borough Councilor Daubney:  Cllr Daubney spoke briefly about the Beer Festival held on the Green over the Bank Holiday weekend and said that as a first event, a lot of it had gone well, however he said it had been much larger than anticipated.
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Cllr Daubney stated that if the Beer Festival was to be given the go ahead for another year, he and Cllr Nockolds along with members of the Borough Council would offer their assistance to ensure it is carried out right.

He stated that the Borough Council can offer help and advice with stewarding, noise sympathy and licensing.

Comment was made that the Round Table had only obtained a temporary licence for the sale of alcohol; however a licence was not in place for the music.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets – No meeting held 
Finance – In the absence of Mr Jordan, Mrs Cornwell explained that correspondence had been received from Mazars.
She confirmed that the Parish Council had previously decided to stay with NALC’s recommendation regarding auditors and stated that Mazar’s have written to confirm that they have now discharged their duties to the Parish Council as our Auditors under the Audit Commission contract.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that PKF Littlejohn LLP, from 1 Westferry Circus, London have been appointed as the Parish Council’s auditor for five years from 2017/2018.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the next Finance Committee meeting is scheduled to be held on 4th October 2017.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation: Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Bland spoke regarding the Street Lighting at the 9 Acre Field (Hopkins & Moore Development) and confirmed that the developers have agreed to install street lighting along the main street into the site and off towards the left hand side.
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In addition new lighting columns will be installed along the frontage of the site along Nursery Lane, with the old columns being replaced with new galvanised posts.

Anaerobic Digester planned for Cross Bank Road Area: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that further information is awaited from the County Council regarding this matter. 

The Planning Committee will discuss the application once the information has been received.  

The County Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
Y/2/2017/2004

South Wootton First School

Single Storey Reception Extension, Demolition of Existing Ramp, new External Ramp, and Extension of Car Park

The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
17/01527/PAGPD

51 Tyrell Crescent, South Wootton

Single Storey Rear Extension
17/00990/O

Sylvan House, Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Construction of Dwelling
17/01170/F

20 Bracken Road, South Wootton

Extension and Re-Roof

17/01250/F

Fairholme 90 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Extension and Detached Garage

17/01251/F

7 St Benet’s Grove, South Wootton

Two Storey Extension 

17/01267/F

40 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton

Extension and Detached Garage
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17/01286/F

Allestree Hall Lane, South Wootton

Extension

17/01361/F

1 Beech Avenue, South Wootton

Extension

The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Application:
17/01000/F
3 The Birches, South Wootton

Extension and Alterations
Land west of Nursery Lane, South Wootton – Outline Application for up to 130 Dwellings (17/01106/OM)   Mr Price referred to the circulated letter from MHB Planning regarding development of the area to the west of Nursery Lane.
He stated that following a large number of representations submitted to the outline planning application in particular from local residents, MHB Planning thought that they should provide the Parish Council with some feedback in relation to the principle and scale of the development proposed and the issue of site access which appears to be a matter of some concern.

Mr Price read out an extract from the letter regarding site access,

Following subsequent correspondence with the LHA, confirmation has been provided that the LHA will advise the Local Planning Authority that the Meadow Road link be designed as a 20mph vehicular link and kept open to traffic until such time as the road through the adjacent development is constructed and connected to form a through road.

Once the north to south link road is open the LHA have confirmed that bollards or similar can be installed to restrict vehicular access along Meadow Road to that required for emergency access, whilst retaining a pedestrian and cycle route through to the proposed development. 

Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that the next meeting would be held in November 2017.
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the various building works to provide a single storey reception extension, alterations and extension of the Car Park was still going on.

Junior School: - No Report 
Wootton Park: – No Report 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson stated that she would be attending the Judges Awards Ceremony to be held in Gorleston on Thursday 14th September 2017.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
Norfolk Citizens Advice - Request for Donation Mrs Cornwell explained that a request for a donation had been received from the Norfolk Citizens Advice.
Members discussed the request and whilst it was agreed that the Parish Council had supported the Citizens Advice Bureau in the past, it was at a time when the service was more local to residents and situated in Kings Lynn.
After brief discussion, Mrs Banks agreed to find out if there is a more local Citizens Advice Service that would benefit from a donation.

Members agreed that a donation to Norfolk Citizens Advice should not be made.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

87
HMRC



106963
Contb - July


797.36

88
Prudential


106964
TC – AVC


  80.00

88a
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 25 July
Cont’b –July
                        886.16

88b
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 25 July 
Salary & Exps – July- BACS  )

88c
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 25 July
Salary – July - BACS  )         2239.10
88d
W W Lucas


D/D 27 July
Wages – July- BACS  )
88e
A J Walker


D/D 27 July
Salary & Exps – July- BACS )

88f
R K Jarret


D/D 27 July
Salary – July - BACS
    )     1163.47

89
CMG



106965
Grass Cutting – June

660.48

90
BMAC Garden Services
106966
St Marys drain repairs

  60.00

91
Total Gas & Power

106967
Street Lighting – March-June    2229.03

92
Mr Moon


106968
PO & VH Window Cleaning
  24.00

93
CGM



106969
Play Equip Insp 

  60.00
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94
Peter Bourner


106970
W/P Tree Surgery

700.00

95
Mazars LLP


106971
Audit 2016-17


480.00

96
Darren Heaton

106972
Allot Car Park works
          1500.00

97
Darren Heaton

106973
Pond Track Repairs
            100.00

98
BMAC Garden Services
106974
Bins 4&11 July Hedge Cutting
  75.00

99
BMAC Garden Services
106975
Bins 18&25 July  Allots

120.00

100
BMAC Garden Services
106976
Skip Hire VH


225.00

101
Signs of Cheshire

106977
50% deposit for N/Boards
993.60

102
Brights



106978
VH Cleaning


393.41

103
CMG



106979
Play Equip Insp 26/6 & 18/7
  60.00

104
PPG Arch Coatings

106980
Paint for W/P Pavilion

127.66

105
NALC



106981
LCR Magazine subs

202.50

106
Easyglaze


106982
VH Door and PO window rp 1430.00

107
Sandringham Sawmill

106983
Allots posts


  35.28

108
CPRE



106984
Annual Membership

  36.00

109
K & M Lighting


106985
Street Lighting Maint

408.80

110
Anglian Chemicals

106986
VH Materials


  87.65

111
Mole Control & Pest Svs
106987
Allots & W/P 2016-2017
330.00

112
BMAC Garden Services 
106988
Bins 2/8 & 9/8 Allot Fence
100.00

113
Total Gas & Power

106989
Street Lighting 

503.07

114
BMAC Garden Services 
106990
2x Cem Bench restoration
120.00

115
HMRC



106991
Contb - Aug


797.16

116
Prudential


106992
TC – AVC


  80.00

116a
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 14 Aug
Cont’b –Aug
                        886.16

116b
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 14 Aug 
Salary & Exps – Aug- BACS  )

116c
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 14 Aug
Salary – Aug - BACS  )         2216.47
116d
W W Lucas


D/D 14 Aug
Wages – Aug- BACS  )
116e
A J Walker


D/D 14 Aug
Salary & Exps – Aug- BACS )

116f
R K Jarret


D/D 14 Aug
Salary – Aug - BACS
    )     1097.62

116g
E-On



D/D 01 Aug
VH Electricity


150.00

116h
E-On



D/D 01 Aug
VH Gas


124.00

116i
E-On



D/D  01 Aug
PO Electricity


  35.00

117
K & M Lighting


106993  
Street Lighting maint

408.80

118
AMR Fire & Security

106994
VH Alarm Maint

165.60

119
Anglian Water


106995
Allots water 1/6 – 31/8
110.47

120
Able Engineering

106996
2 x Bus Shelters
       12,288.00

121
ECS Computers

106997
On-line backup

  13.30

122
Brights Ltd


106998
VH Cleaning


393.41

123
NWPC



106999
Share of Expenses
          1770.16

124
Mr Moon


107000
VH & PO Window Cleaning
  24.00

125
BMAC Garden Svs

107001
VH & PO cleaning guttering   175.00

126
BMAC Garden Svs

107002
Bins 22/8 – 29/8, Post by pond
  90.00

127
BMAC Garden Svs

107003
Cem Bench restoration
  60.00

128
BMAC Garden Svs

107004
Fix & Secure new posts           30.00

129
SWiB



107005
Donation


500.00
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Plus Accounts received since circulated list

130
Able Engineering

107006
St Augustine’s B/Stop Perch  588.00

131
Total Gas & Power

107007
Street Lighting Supply

510.08

132
CGM Ltd


107008
Play Equip Insp 6/7 -18/7
  60.00
133
CGM Ltd


107009
Grass Cutting / P Equip Insp  626.88

134
CGM Ltd


107010
PO & St Mary’s Herbicide
  88.74

135
CGM Ltd


107011
Grass Cutting – Green
  48.00

Bank balances as at 31.8.2017
Community Account
      

     
     26,323.09
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       215,000.00
Total                                                                                        £241,323.09
Community Infrastructure Levy:  Mr Price spoke regarding the new Community Infrastructure Levy and reminded members that once any proposed development starts coming forward within the Parish, the Parish will receive a certain amount of CIL money.

He said that it is important that the Parish Council thinks about how this money can be spent for the benefit of the Parish and its residents.

Comment was made that replacement Street Lighting may be a good idea as well as additional Bus Shelters etc

Bus Shelters:  Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the newly installed Bus Shelter outside Woodlands Nursing Home, and stated that due to it being a Cantilever Type Bus Shelter it provides little protection from the rain.
Mrs Cornwell explained that due to the various underground Gas Pipes, the Bus Shelter could only be a Cantilever type; however she said that she had spoken to Ian at Able Engineering to see if any modifications could be made to make it more weather proof.

She explained that the roof is not allowed to be lowered as the height is a standard height set by Norfolk County Council; however Ian at Able Engineering has said that a Perspex panel could be inserted along the sides.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a quote from Able Engineering has been requested for the Perspex Panels and that once the quote is received the matter would be discussed by the Planning Committee.
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.45pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th October 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th October 2017                                                                              Chairman
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